Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky, Friday, November 7, 1969

The Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky, in accordance with action taken at the October 21, 1969 meeting, met at 2:00 o'clock, Eastern Standard Time, in the Board Room of the Administration Building on the University campus on Friday, November 7, 1969 with the following members present: Mr. Albert G. Clay, Vice Chairman; Mrs. Rexford S. Blazer, Secretary; Mr. William R. Black; former Governor A. B. Chandler; Mr. Richard E. Cooper; Mr. George W. Griffin; Mr. Robert H. Hillenmeyer; Mr. J. Robert Miller; Mr. B. Hudson Milner; Mr. James H. Pence; Mr. Floyd H. Wright; Professor Robert W. Rudd, non-voting faculty member; and Mr. Tim Futrell, non-voting student member. Absent from the meeting were: Governor Louie B. Nunn, Mr. Wendell P. Butler, Dr. Harry Denham, Dr. N. N. Nicholas, and Professor Paul Sears, non-voting faculty member. Mr. Lawrence E. Forgy, Jr., Deputy Commissioner of Finance and Budget Director, Department of Finance, was a guest at the meeting, and the University administration was represented by the following persons: President Otis A. Singletary, Dr. Alvin L. Morris, Dr. Lewis W. Cochran, Dr. Glenwood L. Creech, Dr. William R. Willard, Mr. G. J. Ruschell, and Dr. Donald B. Clapp. Representatives of the various news media were also in attendance.

A. Meeting Opened

Mr. Clay, presiding in the absence of Governor Nunn, called the meeting to order at 2:07 p.m. Following the invocation pronounced by Mr. Black and the report by the Secretary that a quorum was present, Mr. Clay declared the meeting officially open for the conduct of business at 2:10 o'clock.

B. Biennial Budget Request for 1970-72 Approved

Mr. Clay explained that this special meeting of the Board had been called for the twofold purpose of (1) approving the University's biennial budget request, and (2) adopting a statement for transmittal to the Council on Public Higher Education relative to the University of Kentucky's position on a possible merger agreement between the University of Kentucky and the University of Louisville. He thenturned the meeting over to the President.

President Singletary stated that each member of the Board had received copies of the proposed budget request about a week prior to the meeting. Although the members were already familiar with the request being made by the University for operation of this institution during the next two years, he said he would like to explain the method used in arriving at the amount requested, the source of income and the proposed expenditure of this income, and the programs, both new and continuing, which the budget would support.

In order to arrive at dollar figures to be requested, the estimated FTE for the next two years must first be determined. Then, under the formula established by the Council on Public Higher Education, it is possible to project the faculty needs, administrative costs, student services, staff benefits, and other institutional expenses generated by this anticipated enrollment. In establishing the formulas and standards, the Council has attempted to keep the institutions of higher education in the state in competitive positions with their respective benchmark institutions. At the present time faculty salaries at the University of Kentucky are slightly below the median average of our benchmark institutions. The 1970-72 Biennial Budget Request attempts to provide funds sufficient to bring the University of Kentucky up to the median average of our benchmark institutions, based on information supplied to the Council on Public Higher Education by these institutions.

The University obtains its income from four major sources: state appropriations; general University sources, such as student fee income, federal and county appropriations, endowment income, gifts and grants, sales and services, and hospital income; auxiliary services; and restricted funds. The estimated income for the 1970-71 fiscal year is \$108,338,400, or an increase of \$19,656,000 over the 1969-70 budget. For the second year of the biennium, the total estimated income is \$119,504,000, or an increase of \$11,165,600. The major portion of the increase in income will be expended in the instruction program, with debt service and staff benefits requiring marked increases.

A considerable part of the proposed budget will be used to provide support of present programs and to upgrade certain areas; however, some new programs are proposed, including (1) support of two new programs in the College of Engineering: the development of a Department of Industrial Engineering and the implementation of courses of study in the area of Aerospace Engineering; (2) the planning, construction and operation of two new community colleges established by the 1968 Legislature; (3) support for two programs of instruction at the baccalaureate level and support for the development and implementation of a program of instruction for "Clinical Associates" in the School of Allied Health Professions; (4) support for development and implementation of new programs of graduate study in the College of Dentistry; and (5) support for a funded retirement program for full-time personnel not eligible under the present current funded retirement program, and support for an income protection program in the event of disability for all full-time personnel not eligible for the current disability insurance program.

In conclusion, Dr. Singletary expressed his appreciation and thanks for the assistance given by Dr. Donald Clapp and his staff in the preparation of the budget request and said that Dr. Clapp would be able to give more detailed information should Board members wish to question him.

Mr. Clay acknowledged, on behalf of the Board, the contribution which Dr. Clapp had made and commended both Dr. Singletary and Dr. Clapp on the

realistic budget presented for approval. Governor Chandler made a motion that the Board of Trustees approve the biennial budget request for 1970-72 for transmittal to the Council on Public Higher Education for its consideration and recommendations and further transmission to the Governor through the Department of Finance. The motion was seconded by Mr. Hillenmeyer and all present voted aye. (Budget Request Document for 1970-72 is available in the official files of the Board of Trustees but is not made a part of the Minutes of the November 7, 1969 meeting.)

C. Statement on the University of Kentucky-University of Louisville Affiliation Adopted

President Singletary opened the discussion of a possible merger between the University of Kentucky and the University of Louisville with the statement that in his view there are at least three possible courses open to the University of Louisville: (1) to continue as a state related institution, i.e., receive a certain number of dollars but retain their present independent status; (2) come into the state system as an independent college; or (3) come into the state system in some kind of merger or closer affiliation agreement with the University of Kentucky. The only one of these three choices before the University of Louisville of concern to the University of Kentucky Board of Trustees is the merger or closer affiliation agreement. Therefore, in accordance with instructions given him by the Board of Trustees at the October 21 meeting, President Singletary and members of his staff had met with President Strickler and members of his staff to determine whether or not terms "mutually agreeable" did in fact exist relative to the merging of the two institutions. As a result of the discussions and the answers given to certain specific questions raised by Dr. Singletary, he felt there are some rather discernible and indentifiable differences about the merger and that terms "mutually agreeable" did not in fact exist at this time in spite of what may have transpired in the past.

Mr. Clay thanked Dr. Singletary for carrying out the charge given him by the Board with speed and dispatch and asked what action the Board wished to take as a result of the report received from Dr. Singletary. Mr. Black requested permission to read a statement which might be transmitted to the Council on Public Higher Education as requested by that body. His statement follows:

Statement of the Board of Trustees of the
University of Kentucky
Concerning Affiliation of the
University of Louisville and the University of Kentucky

November 7, 1969

On July 28, 1969, The Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky publicly expressed its belief that an affiliation between the University of

Kentucky and the University of Louisville could be achieved, provided:

- (1) the necessary funds could be made available without impairing the State's obligation to maintain its existing system of higher education; and
- (2) that conditions "mutually agreeable to the two Boards" could be worked out.

On October 6, the Council on Public Higher Education passed a Resolution requesting that the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky submit to the Council its recommendations relating to Section 4 of House Resolution 91 of the 1968 Kentucky General Assembly. This Resolution states: "That the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky and the Board of Trustees of the University of Louisville are hereby directed to develop proposed legislation providing for closer affiliation of the University of Louisville and the University of Kentucky and to present the same for the consideration of the General Assembly not later than at its next regular session."

At its meeting on October 21, 1969, this Board directed the President of the University of Kentucky to meet with the President of the University of Louisville to ascertain whether "mutually agreeable" terms did in fact exist and to attempt "to resolve any matters not heretofore resolved." Since that time, the President of the University of Kentucky has met with the President of the University of Louisville and has reported back to this body the results of his inquiries. On the basis of this report, it is clear that there is not mutual agreement on certain matters. These include: (1) the structure of the merged institution, (2) name of the merged institution, (3) structure of the Governing Board, (4) duties and responsibility of the new administration, and (5) future funding.

Such being the case, the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky has no recommendation to forward to the Council on Public Higher Education at this time and hereby directs the President of the University of Kentucky to transmit this information to the Council on Public Higher Education.

The Board recognizes the benefits to the State that would be derived through a closer affiliation between the University of Kentucky and the University of Louisville and does not intend this statement to imply an unwillingness to negotiate further. The Board reaffirms its desire to effect closer affiliation on conditions mutually acceptable to the two Boards and stands ready to meet with the Board of the University of Louisville upon request.

In order to get the matter before the Board for action, Mr. Black moved that the statement be adopted as the official position of the University of Kentucky relative to affiliation of the University of Louisville and the University of Kentucky. His motion was seconded by Governor Chandler.

Before the vote was taken Mr. Futrell stated that as the representative of the student body on the Board of Trustees, he wished to endorse Mr. Black's statement. He continued that Student Government had appointed a committee to study the advantages and disadvantages of merger with regard particularly to financial and academic implications for University of Kentucky students. This committee had concluded that from the student viewpoint the University of Louisville should be brought into the state system of higher education but that "closer affiliation and cooperation should only be based on an informal basis instead of a formal merger." Mr. Futrell felt, therefore, that his endorsement was in accord with student views on the matter.

The question being called for, all present voted in the affirmative.

D. Executive Committee Authorized to Act for Board at November 18, 1969 Meeting

On motion by Governor Chandler, seconded by Mrs. Blazer, and passed unanimously, the Board meeting established for November 18 was canceled and the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees was authorized to meet in its stead and to act for the Board in receiving bids for the \$28,800,000 Revenue Bond Anticipation (Second Renewal) Notes at 2:00 o'clock on the afternoon of November 18.

E. Meeting Adjourned

Having first determined that there was no further business to come before the meeting, Mr. Clay called for a motion for adjournment. The motion being duly made, seconded, and carried, the meeting adjourned at 2:37 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lucile T. Blazer, Secretary Board of Trustees



PRESIDENT'S REPORT TO THE TRUSTEES

November 18, 1969

1. SYMPOSIUM LOOKS AT PUBLIC EMPLOYEE COLLECTIVE BARGAINING

Labor-management relations between public institutions and their employees was the subject of a symposium at the University over the weekend, attracting 11 nationally prominent negotiators and representatives in labor and management relations. William A. Tolman, conference chairman and director of the Labor Education Center (LEC) of the College of Business and Economics, said 27 states have legislation which outlines how organization of public employees is to be conducted, and those states have had much less difficulty than those without acceptable legislation.

"During the forthcoming session of the 1970 Kentucky General Assembly a subcommittee of the Joint Labor Committee plans to bring before the legislators a proposal designed to set up an orderly situation by which public employees could say whether they want to be represented or not," Tolman stated. Among symposium speakers were James Rademacher, president of the National Association of Letter Carriers; Robert L. Stutz, chairman of the Connecticut Board of Mediation and Arbitration; Jerry Wurf, president of the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO; Willoughby Abner, director of the National Center for Dispute Settlement; Joseph S. Murphy, vice president of the American Arbitration Association; Sam Ezelle, executive secretary, Kentucky State AFL-CIO, and Seymour Alloy, employee relations specialist, U. S. Air Force. UK participants included President Otis A. Singletary; Dr. Joseph L. Massie, acting dean of the College of Business and Economics; Larry Klein, editor of Growth and Change; Roger H. Rines, LEC instructor; Alvin Goldman, professor of law; Dr. H. K. Charlesworth, director of the Office of Development Services and Business Research, and Dr. Carl Cabe, professor of business administration.

2. MCCOY STUDY CONTINUES WEIGHTLESSNESS EXPERIMENTS

A study at the University will furnish NASA with data showing whether or not animals are able to differentiate between the various levels of gravity. "If they can do so, we hope to learn if they will work to avoid specific environmental conditions," said Dr. Donald McCoy, assistant professor of psychology. He said it has been demonstrated that long periods of weightlessness can have physiclogical and perhaps behavioral effects on astronauts if they don't exercise regularly. "Eventually, engineers and scientists will find ways to overcome gravitational problems."

3. DEAN HARTFORD CITES MAJOR FUNCTION OF COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Community colleges in Kentucky occupy a unique position, with University membership on the one hand and community orientation on the other, Dean Ellis F. Hartford of the Community College System said in his recent "State of the System" report at the annual faculty conference. He said each college is an integral part of the University, with the same standards of admission and operation as the parent institution, and each college, through its local advisory board and other ties, relates itself to the needs of the community. He said that if the colleges are not allowed to do their job, new institutions will have to be created for that purpose.

"The state should keep faith with the people of several areas who gave money to get a community college established to serve their needs. These people and the bondholders have an equity in the System as it is currently organized," he stated. Dear Hartford said the community colleges have been charged with at least four functions: offering transfer curricula to students who wish to complete the first two years of an undergraduate degree; providing two-year associate degree programs designed to prepare the student for immediate employment on a technical or semi-professional level; offering continuing educational opportunities for the citizens of the immediate areas, and assisting students through guidance and counseling services to define their capabilities and make sound career choices.

4. STUDENTS NAMED TO JUDICIAL BOARD

Seventeen students have been named to the University Judicial Board. They are: Richard Fleischer, Cincinnati; Michael Giles, Florissant, Mo.; William S. Johnson, Lexington; James C. Lyne, Russellville; John Prather, Somerset; James R. Stivers, Sudbury, Mass., and Edward D. White III, Louisville, (all graduate students). Roger Church, Ashland; Ken Foree, Bedford; David Lemaster, Pineville, Ray Sabbatine Jr., Erie, Pa.; and Damon Talley, Magnolia; Susan Camenisch, Stanford; Sue Dempsey, Lyndhurst, N. J.; Kate Elliston, Frankfort; Mary Lou Swope Freason, Lexington, and Anita Puckett, Dayton, (undergraduates). The appointments were made by Tim Futrell, Student Government president, and approved by Dr. Stuart Forth, acting vice president for student affairs. The judicial board is charged with original jurisdiction over cases involving alleged violations by students of University disciplinary offenses.

5. WAYNE MORSE CITES FEDERAL AID TO EDUCATION

Wayne Morse, the former senator from Oregon, recently told a University audience that this country's \$58-billion federal education budget "gives us the political freedom which grows out of the seedbed of literacy and economic choice of the individual." In return for this expenditure, he said, our country received a capital investment in skills and aptitudes. Without it, there would be no space program or plan to regenerate our physical environment. The higher incomes of college graduates, he noted, repays the government through income taxes.

Speaking before the College of Education's third colloquium on education policy formulation, Morse said he was "greatly indebted to President Otis A. Singletary and Prof. Richard Miller" for their work during his chairmanship of the Senate subcommittee on education. He reserved credit for educators for legislation passed during his Senate tenure, which ended in 1968. Morse compared subcommittee hearings to seminars where he and other senators would "sit in as students." "Our most important procedure," he said, "was that the experts made the record. This was invaluable to us on the Senate floor."

6. DEBATE TEAM IN A RE-BUILDING YEAR

The 13-student debate team this year has 10 novice debaters. In athletic terms, this could be called a "re-building" year, according to the debate coach, Dr. H. Howell Brady, director of forensics. Novices Howell Hopson, Cadiz, and Jeff Lankford, Louisville, launched the team's current activities in early October when they entered the varsity tournament at Middle Tennessee University. They won two and lost four. The varsity team of John Nelson, Elizabethtown, and Jeff Lankford participated in the UK Invitational Tournament at Lexington, winning five and losing one, making them eligible for the eliminations. They were withdrawn from competition, however, because they represented the host school. Eight students attended the novice tournament at Morehead State University. The four man team of Carl Brown, Dale Matthews, and Frank Campigotto, all of Louisville, and Mike Thomas, Madisonville, won the first place four-man team award. The team of Mary Perkins, Lexington; Rebecca Ferris, Butler; Virginia Leach, Richmond, Va., and Teressa Halsell, Louisville, won the second place four man award, and the team of Brown and Matthews won first place affirmative team. Miss Leach and Miss Halsell won first place negative team. Among the top 10 speakers in the tournament were Thomas, Campigotto, Miss Leach and Miss Halsell. Dr. Brady is assisted by Scott Wendelsdorf, Nicholasville, former UK debater and first year law student. Other team members are Danny Clark, Madisonville, and Jack Tolliver, Danville. The schedule this fall includes trips to Emory University; Georgetown University; Purdue University, Notre Dame; University of Miami (Fla.); University of Pittsburg; Northwestern University; Western Kentucky University, and Murray State University.

7. INTER-COMMUNITY COLLEGE COUNCIL IS ACTIVE

Leadership training is being conducted by the Inter-Community College Student Council, whose members include the presidents of community college student governments and two other elected members from each college. One is a sophomore and the other a freshman at each of the 15 institutions in the Community College System. Mark Blair of Ashland Community College, coordinator of the ICCSC, says the Council at his institution is arranging tours of a new building scheduled to open around January 1. Ashland members are working on a student handbook for incoming students. Promotion of fraternities and sororities is being conducted. Better communications between students and faculty is another goal, Blair said. A student representative at faculty meetings would be helpful, he added.

Gary Craft of Hazard Community College says the immediate concern of council members at his college is the adoption of a constitution. Their constitutional convention has been in a stalemate. He said a more dynamic student government organization is being sought. Jim Noplis said the establishment of a pop music festival is one of the primary concerns of the student council at Northern Community College. "Proceeds will be used to install a stereo system in the student lounge, establish scholarships, and buy laboratory equipment," he said. The Lexington Technical Institute student government is attempting to get a constitution adopted, according to Dennis Wilmot, president. He says communication among students is limited. LTI hopes to participate in the annual Mountain Dew Festival at Prestonsburg Community College, held in the spring. Other goals include the publication of a newsletter twice each semester, Wilmot said. He noted that LTI council members are working toward a "more successful student assembly." The festival at Prestonsburg is one of the principal activities of the student congress there, says representative James Perry. He said all community colleges in the system are invited to participate. The program includes athletic events, a talent contest, and a beauty pageant.

The student congress at Prestonsburg is helping establish new programs and schedule existing ones for two new buildings under construction. Occupancy of the buildings is set for the beginning of the second semester. Fred Montfort, representing the student government at Jefferson Community College, notes that enrollment problems are foremost in the minds of faculty and students. More than 1,000 applicants were turned away from Jefferson at the beginning of the fall term because the because the facilities could not accommodate them. Another goal of the student government at Jefferson is better relations with city officials. Students hope to establish a campus volunteer security force and an escort service for co-eds who are walking on college grounds after dark. Security is not adequate at the present time, Montfort says. Community college student council presidents generally agree that a community college can expect to draw audiences from distances up to 100 miles if the musical groups being booked have sufficient popular appeal to college and high school students.

8. STUDENTS NAMED TO SYSTEM'S STANDING COMMITTEES

Expanded student participation in the governing affairs of the University Community College System has been announced by Dean Ellis F. Hartford. Four sophomore students were appointed to serve on each of the four standing committees. The dean said the students all are members of the Inter-Community College Student Council and were nominated by their respective student government associations. The system faculty council voted its approval of the plan last July. Prior to that time, students were authorized to serve on individual faculty committees within each college. The new appointments mark the first time students have been included on system-wide committees, Dean Hartford stated.

The committees and the students appointed to them are:
Academic Planning--Karen Raub, Elizabethtown; Jerry Wright, Henderson; Clark Hennessey, Maysville, and Kathy Grover, Somerset. Curriculum Studies--Susan Young, Ashland; Nora Beck, Hopkinsville; Pat Hall, Prestonsburg, and Eddie Shawler, Forestry and Wood Technician School at Quicksand. Instructional Resources--Gene McClure, Elizabethtown; Amy Mudd, Lexington Technical Institute, and Mildred Oliver, Madisonville. Student Affairs--Connie O'Hearn, Jefferson; Kenneth Mauser, Northern; Valerie Ford, Paducah, and Ronald Rasnick, Southeast Community College.

9. MASS ACCREDITATION VISITS TO COMMUNITY COLLEGES UNDERWAY

The Community College System and the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools are cooperating in a mass accreditation project for the system. It is the first undertaking of its kind for either institution, according to Dr. R. G. Matheson, coordinator of self studies for the community colleges. The first phase of the project, a visitation to the central Lexington campus and a comparable visit to each of the community colleges individually began in early November. There were simultaneous visits to Elizabethtown and the Lexington Technical Institute. Accreditation visits were made to Henderson and Northern Community Colleges November 5-9. From November 9 to 12, the teams visited Hopkinsville and Ashland. Somerset and Prestonsburg were observed beginning November 12.

Each visit was to include three days of observation by community college administrators, special technical personnel and faculty members. They were to study each college to ascertain how well its program, personnel, and facilities conform to the standards of the Southern Association of Colleges for two-year institutions, Dr. Matheson said. The uniqueness of the project is that the UK system has not had an outside accreditation visit for its 15 community colleges. The Association has not visited a system as such and has not tried the "back to back" simultaneous visit method for a system heretofore. The remaining seven community colleges will be visited next spring, or at the time of the visit to the Lexington campus next fall, Dr. Matheson said.

10. LAW COLLEGE AWARDS SCHOLARSHIPS

The College of Law has awarded a number of scholarships, including those related to scholastic achievement, another as a gift, and two memorial scholarships. The largest of the awards, in the amount of \$500, went to Herbert B. Sparks of Edmonton. It was a gift of Charles Landrum Jr., Lexington attorney and member of the 1942 law class. Among those receiving scholarships in memory of William Mills, a graduate of the class of 1969, were Mark Arnzen, Fort Thomas, Edward Lusk, Cynthiana, and Herbert Ponder, Henderson. Awards, given in the name of Frank Murray, went to Toddy Ward, Lexington, Terry Morrison, Columbia, and Sammy Knight, Murray. Murray was a former UK professor of law. Additional recipients included Donald James, Ashland, William Cooper, Elizabethtown, and Margaret Allison, Lexington. A tuition scholarship was presented by the Kenton County Bar Association to William T. Robinson, Fort Mitchell.

11. WBKY PROGRAM AIRED BY 200 STATIONS

National Educational Radio recently distributed to its more than 200 member stations a half-hour interview program produced by WBKY-FM, University educational radio station. The program featured UK architect Herb Greene, discussing modern problems and requirements of architecture with program host Don Wheeler. Greene also talked about architecture of the past, architecture and the other arts, and several of architecture's greatest unresolved problems. Over the past two years, four other programs from the UK "Interview" series, from which the Greene interview is drawn, have been distributed by National Educational Radio. "Interview" is produced by Susan Sutter, a senior majoring in telecommunications. It is the second time NER has distributed nationally a program produced by Miss Sutter at WBKY-FM.

12. JOURNALISM MONOGRAPHS EDITED, PUBLISHED HERE

A serial publication in journalism and mass communications has been added to the list of scholarly journals published at the University. "Journalism Monographs," a serial, non-periodic publication of the Association for Education in Journalism, is now being printed as well as edited on campus. Number 12 in the series was published last month by the printing department. Earlier issues were published at the University of Texas. The editor, Prof. Bruce H. Westley, founded the publication while he was at the University of Wisconsin. He came to UK in January as chairman of the Department of Journalism.

13. NASA DISPLAY MAY VISIT IN MID-FEBRUARY

A mobile display of moon rocks and soil, plus other paraphernalia related to the flight of Apollo 11 will visit the University early in 1970, according to Dean Robert M. Drake of the College of Engineering. Dean Drake requested in a letter to NASA headquarters that the touring display visit during the week of February 22. Founder's Day will be observed during that week.

14. NEW COURSE UTILIZES 12 PROFESSORS

"Revolution and Social Change," a new course to be offered at the University next spring, utilizes the talents of 12 professors in six different departments in its 14 lectures. Sponsored by the Department of History in cooperation with the College of Arts and Sciences, the three-hour course as taught by the 12 guest lecturers will concentrate primarily on the major social and economic revolutions of this century. Both the American Revolution of 1776 and the French Revolution of 1789 will be examined. Weekly lectures will be held in Room CB 208 from 7-9 p.m. Tuesdays and are open to the public. Students enrolled in the class also will meet in one of two discussion sessions.

15. GOLD EXPLAINS WHY LINCOLN SCHOOL IS UNIQUE

The Lincoln School, a special school for high school students who might otherwise not achieve their potential because of economic disadvantages was called "unique" at a meeting of the Kiwanis Club of Louisville by the school's new director, Dr. Martin J. Gold. Gold, named director of Lincoln in June, said: "What we're proudest of is our educational program which we hope will enhance their (the students) education most effectively."

While Lincoln School is billed as an institution for "gifted" youngsters from economically and culturally "disadvantaged" backgrounds, Gold said the school's definitions of "gifted" and "disadvantaged" are extremely broad. He termed "gifted" as "whatever society is willing to support as a superior endeavor of its program" and added that a simple intelligence definition didn't apply. He said "disadvantaged" involved more than a purely economic description because you can't relate an income cutoff point to a high school dropout rate in a high school or home where alcoholic parents affect the child."

At Lincoln, both traditional subjects and study skills are taught. The latter include speed reading and typing, which aid the college-bound youngsters. Psychodrama is used extensively and mathematics classes are project-oriented. In order to combat the danger of becoming isolated from the outside world, students are "constantly leaving" the campus on field trips and the school regularly brings in outside speakers.

16. FACULTY FELLOWSHIPS AGAIN AVAILABLE FOR SUMMER

Faculty Summer Teaching Improvement Fellowships, in the amount of \$1,200 each, again will be available for the summer of 1970, says Dr. Lewis W. Cochran, provost. He adds that all fulltime faculty—on all the campuses—with the rank of instructor or above, are eligible. The recipient must spend not less than two months between Commencement and the beginning of classes in the fall in full-time work on the project described in his application, must not receive any compensation for summer duties from any other source, and must agree to return to the University for the following academic year.

17. GRAD STUDENT AT THAI PROJECT REPORTS ON STAY THERE

James Berry, a doctoral candidate in agricultural economics, the first University student chosen for assignment to the Northeast Thailand Agriculture Center project, sponsored by the University, has evaluated his one year stay there in a report to the Center for Developmental Change. He demonstrates a number of contributions that graduate students can make to University team projects and identifies some of the problems (and solutions) involved. Berry's research focused on developing a fertilizer marketing system in the area and he found that "very little of our knowledge and experience gained from a study of Kentucky fertilizer markets was directly applicable to the problems and conditions of Northeast Thailand." His biggest obstacle was in getting the commodity and related technical information to the Thai farmers at prices and under conditions which "make their use profitable."

He said a graduate student should reap high benefits from living, traveling and doing research in a foreign country. His horizons and experience are broadened, and much more cross-cultural insight is gained through seeing, hearing and talking to the people in a developing country than simply through reading about them. He said the graduate student can help fill the research gap by working on a project which others could not do because of limited time and training. "This helps the new institution to show early results for demonstration purposes and, hopefully, results which aid agricultural development."

18. MINOR CHANGES MADE IN STUDENT PUBLICATIONS BOARD ORGANIZATION

Two minor changes have been made in the organization structure of the Board of Student Publications. The first modifies the method of selecting student representatives on the board and provides for the president of Student Government after consultation with the University Senate Advisory Committee on Student Affairs to recommend a panel of 14 names to the Vice President for Student Affairs. The President, in consultation with the Vice President, makes the final appointment of the members. The second change was made to accomodate the reassignment of the Executive Vice President's duties and designates the President as the administrative official to whom the Finance and Budget Committee shall present the budget proposal for the financial management of the publications.

The Board of Student Publications appoints the advisors, editors, and staffs to the Kernel, the Kentuckian, and the Kentucky Review, and all publications under its jurisdiction.

19. NEW PRESS WILL CONTINUE UNIVERSITY COMMITMENTS

The University Press of Kentucky will continue the commitment of its predecessor, the University of Kentucky Press, to the Frederick Jackson Turner Award Studies sponsored by the Organization of American Historians, The Papers of Henry Clay, the South Atlantic Modern Language Association Award Study, and to its interests in humanities and social sciences. Among the new programs of the nine colleges and universities, both public and private, that have come together to form The University Press of Kentucky will be the Kentucky Fellowship, a \$5,000 grant for work in progress on ecology or conservation. Centralization of facilities will allow the new press, a unique scholarly publishing organization, to expand its editorial acquisitions program and broaden its services to the international scholarly community and to its region. The Press has its central offices in Lexington. Its policies and programs are determined by an editorial board composed of representatives from Berea College, Centre College, Eastern Kentucky University, Kentucky State College, Morehead State University, Murray State University, University of Kentucky, University of Louisville, and Western Kentucky University.

20. EXTENSION HOME ECONOMISTS RECEIVE NATIONAL AWARD

Two home economists with the Cooperative Extension Service received national recognition at the annual meeting of the National Association of Extension Home Economists in Philadelphia. Mrs. Patricia S. DeCoursey, Hindman, and Miss Elizabeth Burr, Pikeville, received Distinguished Service Awards for their service in Kentucky Extension work. Mrs. DeCoursey has been an extension agent for 17 years, spending most of her time in Knott county. She recently has served as a area specialist in family life, responsible for all extension family life programs in the eight counties of the Quicksand area.

Miss Burr has 31½ years experience in extension work. A native of South Dakota, she spent 16 years in Minnesota as a county home demonstration agent, with one year there as a state specialist in housing and equipment. She was one of the first Extension home economics agents in the country to appear on television—on a Minneapolis station in 1949. Miss Burr came to Kentucky in 1955 as an agent in Franklin county. She moved to the State Office as Home Furnishings Specialist in 1958. In 1967 she went to Pikeville, where she has served as Extension home economics program leader for the 10-county Northeast Kentucky area.

21. UKRF REPORTS OVER \$7 MILLION IN AWARDS SINCE JULY 1

During the period October 1-31, 1969, a total of 32 agreement awards were received by the University of Kentucky Research Foundation, amounting to \$1,177,610.39. Five other grants received additional funds amounting to \$58,778.67 and one grant was decreased by \$254. To date, since July 1, the total is \$7,061,292.23.

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE

Department of Plant Pathology--H. E. Wheeler, Pathological Changes in Structures and Functions, National Institutes of Health, \$31,800.

COLLEGE OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

Department of Microbiology--T. C. Gray, Pyrimidine Biosynthesis in Diplococcus Pneumoniae, Research Corporation, \$3,937.

Department of Chemistry-W. D. Ehmann, Preparation for Analysis by 14 MEV Neutron Activation for Major Rock Farming Elements in Lunar Samples, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, \$38,000 (a decrease of \$254). J. W. Wilson, Photochemistry of Acetylenic Carbonyl Compounds, Research Corporation, \$5,500.

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION

Dean's Office--G. W. Denemark, Tanzania Seminar, Agency for International Development, \$1,260.

Bureau of School Services--P. Street, Consultative Services for Title 1 Program at Floyd County, Floyd County Board of Education, \$850.

Department of Curriculum and Instruction--S. Lail, Teacher Corps-In-Service Fourth Cycle, U. S. Office of Education, \$17,945 (additional funds). S. Lail, Regional Conference - Teacher Corps, Various Colleges, \$6,000.

Department of Special Education--W. J. Tisdall, Special Education - Miscellaneous Account, State of South Carolina, \$2,500.

Department of Vocational Education--C. Omvig, Refresher Project - Nursing, Participant Fees, \$1,262.60

COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING

Department of Chemical Engineering--R. B. Grieves, A Graduate Training Program in Air Pollution, National Air Pollution Control Administration, \$37,951 (additional funds).

Department of Civil Engineering--J. A. Deacon, Equivalent Passages of Aircraft with Respect to Fatigue Distress in Runways, The Asphalt Institute, \$2,400.

Department of Mechanical Engineering--R. C. Birkebak and C. J. Cremers, Preparation for an Investigation of the Thermal Radiation Characteristics and Thermal Conductivity of Lunar Material, NASA, \$20,257. J. H. Lienhard, Study of Interacting Effects of Geometry and Gravity Upon Peak and Minimum Boiling Heat Fluxes, NASA, \$34,912.

COMPUTING CENTER

M. Solomon, Data Processing Services - Isolation of Drug Sensitive Questions, Drug Effects, Etc., National Institute of Mental Health, \$671.01 (additional funds). M. Solomon, Automatic Data Processing Services and IBM Machine Usage, National Institute of Mental Health, Clinical Research Center. \$761.66 (additional funds).

GRADUATE SCHOOL

C. Cabe, NDEA Graduate Fellowships, U. S. Office of Education, \$485,100.

SCHOOL OF HOME ECONOMICS

L. V. Packett, Home Economics Program at Kentucky State, Kentucky State College, \$10,786.

SCHOOL OF SOCIAL PROFESSIONS

C. Wilson, Teaching Grant for School of Social Professions, Department of Economic Security, \$32,000.

COLLEGE OF MEDICINE

Department of Anatomy--L. Gillilan, Nervous System Vascular Patterns, National Institutes of Health, \$7,229.

Department of Biochemistry--F. J. Bollum, Biosynthetic Polydeoxynucleotides, NIH, \$84,054. D. C. White, Formation of Electron Transport System in Hemophilus, NIH, \$24,157.

Department of Community Medicine--A. S. Benenson, Cholera-Pathogenesis and Immunity, NIH, \$17,255. A. S. Benenson, Smallpox Diagnosis, Prevention and Pathogenesis, NIH, \$26,242. A. S. Benenson, Research - World Health Organization Grant - Smallpox, World Health Organization, \$4,164.29. H. M. Vandiviere, Haitian T. B. Project, Haitian-American T. B. Institute, \$7,373.

Department of Medicine--L. Gettes, Pexid Study, The William S. Merrell Company, \$1,500. R. Shabetai, Pericardium in Health and Disease - 2 day symposium, Kentucky Heart Association, \$1,450 (additional funds). B. Surawicz, Undergraduate Cardiovascular Training Program, NIH, \$27,000. W. Winternitz, General Clinical Research Center, NIH, \$191,152.

Department of Microbiology--J. W. Gorman, Enzyme Synthesis and Morphogenesis of Mitochondria, NIH, \$20,348. J. Sisken, Postdoctoral for Peter J. Stambrook - Institutional Supply Allowance, NIH, \$1,000.

Department of Pediatrics--C. C. Mabry, Birth Defects Special Treatment Center, The National Foundation, \$35,449.

Department of Psychiatry--A. Wikler, Methods of Detection of Abuse in Urine, National Institute of Mental Health, \$46,641.

Department of Surgery--L. R. Bryant, Use of Scintillation Scans in Lung Transplantation, NIH, \$33,018. B. Rush, Clinical Drug Evaluation Program, State of Wisconsin, \$1,463.50.

COLLEGE OF PHARMACY

Department of Clinical Pharmacy--P. F. Parker, Wyeth Prototype Package Study, Wyeth Laboratories, Ind., \$5,000.

Department of Pharmacy--J. T. Doluisio, Special Bristol Laboratory Contribution, Bristol Laboratories, Department of Medical Services, \$6,000.

22. SIGNIFICANT ACTIVITIES OF FACULTY AND STAFF

Mrs. Nancy Munro, graduate student in the Department of Anatomy, College of Medicine, has received a research fellowship award from the National Institute of General Medical Sciences.

Dr. Dallas M. High, chairman of the Department of Philosophy, participated as a session chairman and a respondent in a symposium between philosophers and theologians on "The Relations of Philosophy and Theology," at the annual meeting of the American Academy of Religion October 23-25 in Boston, Mass. Dr. High is the editor of a new book, "New Essays on Religious Language," published simultaneously in hardback and paperback by Oxford University Press.

A driver's manual for young people with reading difficulties, entitled "Watch Your Driving Language," has been authored by Mrs. Jane Anderson, special education teacher at Lexington's Beaumont Junior High School, and <u>Dr. Albert S. Levy</u>, associate professor in the Department of Special Education. A project of the Bluegrass Chapter of the Council for Exceptional Children, the book is an activity manual on learning to drive, aimed at youth with academic limitations who will drive cars, but who are unable to read a standard "Driver's Manual."

- Dr. Doris M. Seward, dean of student affairs planning, spoke on "Feminine Models for the Seventies," at the annual fall conference of the Kentucky Association of Women Deans and Counselors at Shakertown, November 7-8. Miss Rosemary Pond, associate dean of students for residence halls programing, is vice president of the state association and chairman of its publicity and press committee.
- Dr. Joseph R. Jones, associate professor in the Department of Spanish and Italian Languages and Literatures, was in Spain in mid-October to attend a Congress of Medievalists, convened to honor the 600th anniversary of the Spanish College at Bologna. He was invited by the Spanish Ministry of Education.
- Dr. Grant R. Wilkinson, assistant professor in the College of Pharmacy, has been awarded the Merck Company Foundation's Grant for Faculty Development.

Miss Olive Barrett, assistant professor of education, has been elected president of the 10-state Southeast Region of the Association for Student Teaching at the annual meeing in Mobile, Ala.

William M. Samuels, director of the Division of State and Local Services for the Medical Center, was elected to the steering committee for the Kentucky Development Commission at its recent meeting.

Dr. Melvin J. Lerner, professor in the Department of Behavioral Science, has been elected a fellow of the American Psychological Association, effective January 1.

Dr. Robert M. Ireland, assistant professor of history, is the author of "Aristocrats All: The Politics of County Government in Ante-Bellum Kentucky," which has been accepted for publication during 1970 in "The Review of Politics." "The American Journal of Legal History" featured a study by Dr. Ireland in its July issue entitled "The Place of the Justices of the Peace in the Legislative and Party System of Kentucky."

Mrs. Celia K. Zyzniewski, director of Continuing Education for Women, recently accepted an award for commendable service in the field of conservation on behalf of the League of Women Voters of Kentucky, presented following a banquet of the Conservation Congress at the Phoenix Hotel.

Dr. Willis H. Griffin, director of the Office for International Education Programs, is serving as co-chairman (with Vice-President Milton Muelder of Michigan State University) of a committee to plan and initiate a program to build a stronger constituency for international education throughout the Midwest.

Dr. Borys Surawicz, professor of medicine, is the co-author of a book, "Digitalis", which has been published by Grune & Stratton Medical Publishers of New York.

Five members of the College of Nursing faculty were elected to office in the Kentucky Nurses' Association at the group's convention in October. They were: Miss Louise Jimm, assistant professor, first vice president; Miss Delores E. Johnson, assistant professor, chairman of the KNA nominating committee; Miss Beverly McDermott, lecturer, member-at-large of the EACT Section; Miss Mae McPhetridge, associate professor, delegate from the EACT Section to the American Nurses Association's biennial convention, and Miss Muriel Poulin, associate professor, chairman of the EACT Section's nominating committee. Another faculty member, Dr. Jean Hayter, professor, is serving the second year of a two-year term as chairman of the EACT Section of KNA.

Three staff members at the College of Agriculture have been given national recognition by the American Society of Agricultural Engineers. Dr. Charles Thomas Haan, assistant professor in the Department of Agricultural Engineering, and Dr. H. P. Johnson of Iowa State University received joint citations for their authorship of a paper "Hydraulic Model of a Runoff from Depressional Areas."

George Arthur Duncan won for his entry in the public agency class of the Society's annual extension exhibits competition, and Harvey Elmon Hamilton, extension specialist in agricultural engineering, and a doctoral candidate at UK, was cited for his excellence in the "Grain Handling and Storage Facility" exhibit.

Dr. V. L. Christian and Dr. Joseph Krislov of the College of Business and Economics co-authored the article "Union Organizing and the Business Cycle," appearing in the October 1969 issue of the Southern Economic Journal. Dr. Krislov has been named to the American Arbitration Association's Public Employment Disputes Settlement Panel. Members of the panel are called upon to act as impartials in helping resolve disputes in public employment.

Dean Joseph L. Massie of the College of Business and Economics was an invited participant in the first seminar of the Ohio Valley Assembly conducted by the Brookings Institution at Shakertown on October 22-24. The Ohio Valley Assembly consists of leaders of government, industry, and education in the Ohio Valley with the objective of regional development.

Dr. John H. Bondurant, professor of agricultural economics, recently took part in the Rural-Urban Fringe Problems workshop held at Kenlake State Park. He discussed land use controls.

Albert Clay, vice-chairman of the Board of Trustees, has been elected president of the Ohio Valley Assembly, a group formed to work on total development plans for the region tied together by the Ohio River.

Pieter W. Van Nuis, instructor in the Department of Philosophy, recently served as critic in a session on "Hegel's Dialectic," of the annual Wheaton College Philosophy Conference at Wheaton, Ill.